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So You Want to Race at Reno, eh?      

Founded in 1957 

NEXT EVENT: 

Annual Membership Meeting 

We will have elections and a bylaws vote.  Need everyone to come! 

Chili Cook-Off! 

Bring your tastiest chili to share! 

-  by Kris “IKE” Kelly, EAA 35 Builder Coordinator. 

For those that don’t know, the National Air Race Championship is held every year (with exception of 

last year for COVID) at Reno Stead Airport, NV [see more at www.airrace.org ].  Six classes race:  Formula 1, 

Biplane, Sport, T-6, Jet, and Unlimited.  They race around a left-turn racetrack sized for each racing class 

composed of 50 foot pi-

lons (basically a tele-

phone pole with a 55 gal 

drum on top): 

More race details can be 

found here:  https://

airrace.org/the-course-

pits/. 

Race starts come 

in two flavors:  a NASCAR 

type start where a “pace 

plane” leads a line abreast 

formation onto the race 

course, and a Grand-Prix 

type start, where running 

aircraft in groups of eight 

are lined up on the run-

way in a 3-2-3 formation 

and start from a standstill 

(Continued on page 4) 

https://www.eaa.org/eaa
https://eaa35.org/
http://www.airrace.org
https://airrace.org/the-course-pits/
https://airrace.org/the-course-pits/
https://airrace.org/the-course-pits/
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November 13th will be our annual member-

ship meeting and chili cookoff.  Come for 

the chili, stay for the vote.  Besides selecting 

the best chili (yum), we will select new 

officers and vote on updates to our chapter 

By-Laws.  Here are the details. 

Every two years one of our most capable 

members is asked to assemble a committee 

to recruit volunteers to run for election as our next President, Vice 

President, Secretary and Treasurer.  This year Ian Heritch led our 

nominating committee with the capable assistance of Roxanne Bea-

vers, Ulf Baldin, David F. Baker, and Rafael 

Cortes.  The nominees are (drum roll 

please), Chuck Fisher for President, Kris 

Kelly for Vice President, Rick Vinas for 

Secretary and Dee Brame for Treasurer.   

They are all well qualified to continue to 

make our chapter even better and a mo-

tion will be put to you for a vote at the 

November meeting that we approve the 

slate of candidates proposed by the nomi-

nating committee.  

The second motion up for a vote is an up-

date to our By-Laws.  The goal is to align 

our membership categories with EAA national.  National EAA bene-

fits from the lesson’s learned by supporting chapters all over the 

world so we’re stealing their best ideas.  One challenge we face is our 

inability to stay connected with the thousands (4,075 at last count) 

of Young Eagle participants that we, and Chapter 35 members before 

us, have gotten into the air.  Creating a complimentary, non-voting, 

chapter Youth Membership for our YE participants will help.   An-

other best practice we want to incorporate is the Family Member-

ship.  We recognize family members in our By-Laws but do not have 

an actual “Family Membership”.  Our Membership Chair is fixing 

this and an update to the By-Laws opens the door to this new mem-

bership option.   

To see the proposed changes word for word please go to the 

link below.  There is a change on page one (a typo correc-

tion) and everything else is on page two.  https://

drive.google.com/file/

d/1SNoA3YBJrI20aBNnwYtZ7FRDQWCUw8Ha/view?

usp=sharing 

If you cannot attend but still want to vote you will need someone 
who is attending to vote for you.  This person will be your Proxy.  
Contact that person and make sure they agree to be your proxy, then 
send an email to secretary@eaa35.org and courtesy copy presi-

dent@eaa35.org saying who you are and who your proxy will be.  

As my term as chapter president winds down, I can’t help but smile 

thinking of all the fun and interesting things our chapter has done.  

Even when COVID made normal activities harder, we quickly went 

virtual and then back to in-person gatherings and safe food service 

as conditions permitted.  Give yourself a well-deserved pat on the 

back. And when you meet one of the chapter leaders listed on the 

Leadership page of the newsletter, please shake their hand, and say 

thank you.   

Darren Medlin 

PRESIDENTS COCKPIT                     DARREN MEDLIN 

Vice President Notes 

Chuck Fisher, cruise director 

It is TIME for our annual membership meeting!  OK I know that is 

not super exciting but it IS important.  We will hold elections and 

vote on a Bylaws change, so we really do need EVERY member to 

attend who possibly can.   

So to sweetening the deal – it is time for CHILI COOKOFF.  Compe-

tition each year has been intense, and the food amazing.  Please 

bring your best rendition and attempt to unseat the reigning champi-

on.   

Later in this issue you will see an ad for our holiday banquet.  This 
will be catered by Jonny and should be truly amazing.  Space will be 
limited, so get your tickets early.  For the first time we will offer a 
choice of menus so everyone should find something they love.  Get 
your tickets at the gathering or order them online from our website 
www.eaa35.org.  (There will be a convenience fee for online 
purchases.}   

From the Cruise Director Chuck Fisher, Vice President  

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SNoA3YBJrI20aBNnwYtZ7FRDQWCUw8Ha/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SNoA3YBJrI20aBNnwYtZ7FRDQWCUw8Ha/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SNoA3YBJrI20aBNnwYtZ7FRDQWCUw8Ha/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SNoA3YBJrI20aBNnwYtZ7FRDQWCUw8Ha/view?usp=sharing
mailto:secretary@eaa35.org
mailto:president@eaa35.org
mailto:president@eaa35.org
http://www.eaa35.org
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YOUR Articles Needed 

This Newsletter is YOUR newsletter.  I put the articles in it, but you have to 

write ‘em!  Your chapter needs  YOUR contributions.  Please share your experienc-

es, skills and wisdom, photos, humor and announcements with our membership.  

CHAPTER BULLETIN BOARD 
Menu for November  - CHILI! 

Yes folks, it is time for the annual Chili Cook-Off.   Please bring your favorite rendition of Chili – regardless of color or composition – 

to share.  It works best to bring it in a Crock Pot so we can keep it warm. 

Feel free to bring sides or deserts you think will pair well with Chili.  Thanks as always for everyone’s help preparing and serving food 

for the Fly-In.  And thanks especially to Jonny and Mystique for preparing and serving food.  I don’t know what we would have done 

without them!   

EAA Chapter 35 Holiday Meal 

Can you believe 2021 is already passing under the wing?  Where did this year go?   

This year we will have our chapter holiday luncheon catered and have a great menu choice.  BUT, to have such a choice you must pur-

chase tickets IN ADVANCE.  They will cost $25 each and space is limited, so get them early! 

We will have tickets available at the November Gathering and we will also have an online purchase option button on our website 

(eaa35.org).  For credit card purchases there will be a convenience fee.   

Menu choices will be: 

Option 1:  New York Strip Steak, garlic burgundy mushrooms glaze, jumbo prawns, and  asparagus w/Garlic mashed potatoes 
 

Option 2: Sliced turkey breast, Mashed potatoes w/ brown giblet gravy, broccoli rob and carrots. Cranberry sauce 
 

Option 3: Grilled chicken breast and marcella mushroom gravy, broccoli rob and carrots.  Red potatoes country fried with onions 
 
Each entre will come with choice of Caesar salad  or fresh garden arugula salad and ranch or pomegranate vinaigrette . 
 
We will be providing tea, coffee, soda if desired…but you are 
welcome to bring your own wine or other holiday beverage for 
yourself or to share. 
 
We will do a gift exchange, so please bring a wrapped gift to 
swap.  Try to keep it reasonable and not (too) embarrassing! 
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when the green flag is dropped.  Formula 1 and Biplane do the grand-

prix start, and it is crazy … but I’m getting ahead of myself. 

I went to Oshkosh this year, and as a new Lancair 320 resto-

ration project owner, I decided I should probably go the Lancair 

Owner and Builder Organization’s (LOBO) dinner.  That event was 

nice, but nothing worth writing about.  However, I did get to sit next 

to a pretty special Lancair owner, Kevin, who is a retired USAF Colo-

nel, graduated F-15 and F-22 Squadron Commander, and, as I would 

find out, has raced a T-6 and an RV-8 (with Nitrous Oxide!) at Reno.  

Over dinner, we started with the usual pilot conversations; what 

have you done and what’s on your bucket list?  I recalled an experi-

ence in 1999 when I was a Lieutenant in the 389th Fighter Squadron 

at Mountain Home AFB ID.  Our entire squadron did a trip that year 

to the Air Races at Reno, and I recounted just how cool the whole 

experience was, and that I’d love to get back someday … MAYBE 

even get into racing (I’ve raced sailboats since I was a kid, in college, 

and even today, so it’s in my blood, although usually at speeds of 2-

14 knots depending on the wind, not 200+mph).  At that point Kevin 

shared that he had raced at Reno, and I was all ears.  Kevin asked 

when I thought I might be interested in seriously participating at 

Reno, and I expressed that this was years down the road for me.  He 

kept pressing me on the issue and recommended that I get more 

“hands-on” involvement at least a year or two before I’m ready to 

race; watching from the stands just wasn’t good enough.   

From my perspective, one big item is the tailwheel time I 

don’t really have (three hours right now) if I decide to race a tail-

dragger, and then there’s the Pylon Racing School offered every June 

in Reno for rookie pilots to get their FAA Race Pilot Certificate (yes, 

this is a real FAA cert!  Put that on your resume, prospective airline 

pilot applicants!).  Kevin assured me that racing at Reno is far more 

within reach than most folks realize.  Sure, racing in the Unlimited 

Class requires millions of dollars in aircraft (like a highly modified P-

51), but that Formula 1, Biplane, and the lower end of the Sport class 

is within reach of any aircraft owner or group of friends, pilots and 

pit crew team, that are willing to share some costs.  I was attracted to 

Formula 1, and Kevin shared a lot of information about the low cost 

of entry and operating costs.  Kevin then asked if he could share my 

number with a friend of his to talk more about Formula 1 at a later 

date, to which I agreed. 

Fast forward three days after Oshkosh and I’m running 

some errands on a typical hot afternoon in San Antonio, and an un-

familiar phone number pops up on my phone.  I answer, and on the 

other line, from Canada, I hear: “Hi Kris, this is Bob Holmes, Presi-

dent of Formula 1 Air Racing, my friend Kevin asked that I give you a 

call.”  I was in shock, and I think I just stood there at attention.  Bob 

and I hit it off, and he too emphasized how “within-reach” air racing 

is to anyone who has a passion for it.  I asked a lot of questions about 

costs.  Basically, an entry level Formula 1 project/restoration plane 

will run around $10k and up, a middle of the pack (top of silver or 

bottom of gold, 180mph+) ready to race plane with a trailer will be 

around $30-40k, and top competitors who are using a lot of expen-

sive engines and carbon fiber can get quite expensive ($60k and up, 

220-240 mph). 

A bit about Formula 1:  Sport and Unlimited classes spend 

lots (and I means LOTS, ten and hundreds of thousands of dollars 

per year) on engines to add horsepower to go faster.  Formula 1 is 

limited to the venerable Continental O-200 engine (same as in the C-

152) with minimal modifications: no gear box, stock compression, no 

turbo charging, no funny fuel, fixed pitch prop, etc.  But you can put 

a prop on it that will allow higher rpm.  Just about everyone is turn-

ing over 2800 rpm, which the engines seem to handle well.  A few 

folks are running almost 6,000 rpm, and those engines have special 

components to keep them form tearing themselves apart and they 

get torn down between races and throughout the year.  But lots of 

folks are racing with the same engine, year after year.  So most of the 

emphasis on Formula 1 is drag reduction and to some degree, weight 

reduction. 

So Bob, like Kevin, also encouraged me to get involved in 

Air Racing with a more “hands-on” approach, and asked me what my 

calendar for September looked like.  I couldn’t recall any schedule 

conflicts, and before I knew it, Bob had me linked up with Carl Rob-

inson, pilot and owner of Heatstroke Air Racing: 

Carl is a retired Army helicopter pilot, EMS helicopter pilot, 

tailwheel pilot, and generally just an all-around amazing aviator, but 

what I would come to learn is that Carl and everyone on his team are 

just great people.  Carl has raced at Reno in the biplane class previ-

ously and has a biplane build project in the works, but it was not 

going to be ready for Reno this year, so he bought Heatstroke.  Two 

years ago Heatstroke took 1st place in Silver, which places this plane 

about right in the middle compared to the rest of the class for speed.   

The races are about a one week affair, but some teams come 

out even earlier.  Many of the aircraft are trailered in and have to be 

(Continued from page 1) 

(Continued on page 5) 



Runway 35 November 2021 Volume 64 Issue  11 Page 5    

Runway 35 — The Official Newsletter of EAA Chapter 35—San Antonio, Texas 

 

assembled and tested out, and hangar space is at a premium.  In gen-

eral, everyone agrees you have the whole year to test out new con-

cepts and designs, but by the time you show up at Reno you should 

be dialed in and just put the plane back together and go fly.  But 

some teams are testing new concepts until the very last minute.  In 

any case, you need a team to do all this, as well as to launch and re-

cover the aircraft.   

After assembly and basic aircraft runups, there are windows 

each day across the race week for each class for: flight testing, course 

practice, qualifying, more practice, and then racing in heats # 1, 2, 

and 3.  You use heats 1 and 2 to determine which class you are racing 

in (you may bump up or down a class: gold, silver or bronze) and to 

qualify for your best starting position, then finally heat 3 determines 

the race results.  All that matters is how you do in the last race, as far 

as ranking goes. 

Carl’s core team was comprised of just two guys, Frank and 

Sean.  Both are experienced former Air Force aircraft maintenance 

technicians, and Frank, our crew chief, is also an active A&P and 

former airshow pilot.  Carl would joke that we are an Air Force crew 

with an Army helicopter pilot and the only non-rookie (for Formula 

1) on the team is the airplane.  As is the case for many teams, most of 

the team, often family, don’t show up until later in the week when 

the airshow events are all going on.  So it worked out for our sched-

ules that I would embed as part of the team from Sunday-Thursday 

(basically from testing, through qualifying, practice, and race #1) and 

then the rest of Carl’s family would show up on Thursday-Sunday to 

assist with races 2 & 3 and packing up to head home. 

The pit crew duties fall into two categories:  inspecting and 

preparing the plane for the next flight/race and launching and recov-

ering the plane during the race.  I spent a lot of time cleaning and 

waxing the plane to get every last piece of dirt off the plane before 

the race.  Soot from the exhaust was most of the work in the after-

noon after a flight, but every morning there was a dusting of ash 

from the wildfires.  You couldn’t tell it was there until you ran a tis-

sue over the wing.  But we had it super clean.   

Heatstroke clean and ready to race. 

In addition, there is the issue of tape.  Every gap and joint 

can be smoothed out and covered with speed tape.  Tape tends to 

wear or peel back in between flights, so you have to inspect it, re-

move it, and reapply it wherever it is needed.  I learned two different 

philosophies about tape.  One philosophy, which is the philosophy 

we adopted on Team Heatstroke, is to tape everything you can to 

minimize unwanted airflow and to maximize streamlined airflow.  So 

we taped everything.  However, I also spoke to other pilots and 

teams about speed strategy.  Scott Holmes, Bob Holmes’ son who is 

the pilot for Team Outlaw, said that extensive testing on his aircraft 

showed that tape didn’t add one mph for speed but that it did pull a 

lot of paint off.  He only tapes around the cockpit areas to keep the 

exhaust and carbon monoxide out.  In any case, I did a lot of tape 

work.  The pictures below show where the landing gear leg goes into 

the wheel faring.  This seemingly small gap can allow air to pass 

through the wheel faring adding drag, so we tape it up. 

Tape applied to the gap in the landing gear leg and wheel faring. 

 

 

Author Kris “IKE” Kelly, Sean, and crew chief Frank, left to right in the 

hangered pit area. 

In addition to routine preparation, the aircraft are all thor-

oughly inspected every day.  This, or flight testing, can, of course, 

discover maintenance discrepancies.   

We lucked out, our only maintenance issue was that a likely 

defective tire developed a an abnormal wear pattern which ended up 

chafing against the wheel fairing:  

 

(Continued from page 4) 

(Continued on page 6) 
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This discrepancy resulted in the 

discovery of a minor break leak that was 

easily fixed.  We also decided to measure 

the toe-in only to discover it was about 4-6 

degrees off from where we wanted it.  Some 

disassembly and a few shims, and we were 

good to go. 

Other teams were not as fortunate.  

A sudden 50 rpm drop in engine perfor-

mance during a test flight for one team 

resulted in the discovery that the crank-

shaft thrust bearing had failed, and in that 

failure, the seized bearing spun the bearing

-race around inside the engine, causing 

additional damage.  The bearing-races are 

the two “C” shaped pieces stacked on top of 

one another in the foreground: 

This team worked through the 

night to do a complete engine rebuild, basically.  But they did race 

the next morning! 

The other big responsibility for the pit crew is launching the 

aircraft during the race.  Air Race officials have at least one daily 

mandatory briefing for pilots, and one weekly safety brief for the 

crew chief.  I attended all of them, and they were extremely informa-

tional.  Listening to very professional pilots and crew ask serious 

questions to the technical race officials was eye opening.   

The race start for Formula 1 is somewhat dangerous, even 

for the crews setting the aircraft up.  Planes are lined up on the run-

way, 3 by 2 by 3, with about 50-100 feet in between the three rows.  

As crews, we file the aircraft in a particular 

order to maximize safety and expediency 

(NEVER walk in front of another aircraft, 

that’s you quickest way to get permanently 

ejected by a race official due to the risk of get-

ting hit by a prop).  There are multiple races 

and airshow performers going on and we are 

on a schedule.  We line up on the adjacent 

taxiway in start order about 30 minutes prior 

to race start.  15-20 minutes to start we move 

onto the runway.  At 10 minutes to race start, 

engines start.  This is when things can get dan-

gerous.  Some aircraft are hand-propped and 

all aircraft need to do a full power runup, 

which requires the crews to literally hold the 

aircraft down so they don’t slip on the brakes 

or tires or potentially nose over due to forward 

CG.  Two minutes to start engines are at idle 

and crews depart.  When the green flag drops, 

the race starts, and for a brief moment, at 

about 1-5 mph, the planes are slowly accelerat-

ing in a beautiful formation.  But as soon as possible, everyone is 

jockeying for position.  It is rare, but possible, to pass an aircraft 

while still in the takeoff roll.  Also rare, but even more dangerous, is 

an engine failure in the front which could result in a pileup.  This is 

all very white knuckle.  Once the planes are airborne and enter the 

first turn, I start breathing again. 

For his rookie year, Carl did fantastic.  Qualifying for the 

Silver class we thought we were about 5-10 mph slow for the plane, 

(Continued from page 5) 

(Continued on page 7) 

Frank inspected the spark plugs between each flight to check on a 

new cylinder and to provide Carl with feedback on fuel mixture for 

best performance.  Note the baffles only wrap around the cylinders 

and don’t cover the crank case, to improve top clearance in the cowl. 
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and so a new prop, exhaust, and cowling are in the future.  Race 1 & 2 

went very well, putting Carl in the front row for race 3, the one that 

counts.  In race 3 on lap six (of eight) he was passing to take second 

place and closing on 1st place fast making a possible Silver class win 

look possible, when unexpectedly the canopy separated from the 

aircraft.  Carl handled this emergency perfectly and by the book and 

brought the plane home safe.  In the end, the race result was “Did 

Not Finish,” but Carl won in my book.  Things break, that’s racing!  I 

can’t wait to do this again soon.  There should be a Formula 1 Air 

Race in San Angelo in May.  Schedule permitting, I’ll be there with 

Team Heatstroke … I hope you can too! 

I want to express a special thanks to Bob Holmes for invit-

ing me into Formula 1 Air Racing, Carl Robinson for bringing me 

onto Team Heatstroke, Sean and Frank for their mentorship, and all 

the wonderful teams racing at Reno that make everyone feel like 

family. 

So the obvious question is:  “What’s next?”  I’m hooked on 

air racing, and plan to race in the future.  I have, like all of us, a few 

major “life” situations in the coming year that might push a run at 

Reno out for an additional year or so … but you never know.  I’ve 

thought about funding a Formula 1 restoration project for a high 

school similar to our RV-12 build and I’m also open to a team part-

nership in the San Antonio area or elsewhere.  If you are interested 

in racing at Reno, or sponsoring a team, or if you would just like to 

try and do what I got to do and crew for a team, please send me a 

note, and I’ll share everything I know. 

Women Race Too!  Duh! 

I wanted to include a special side-bar highlighting Blair 

Hamilton to our women aviators in Chapter 35.  Keep an eye out for 

a little feature on Blair next month. 

One of the key things I learned from my experience at Reno 

is that if you can fly and own a C-172, then with a little work you can 

race at Reno in Formula 1; this sport is extremely accessible.  If you 

are serious, contact myself or Bob Holmes and we will find a way to 

get to “yes.”  I wanted to make sure that our women aviators know 

this is just as accessible to them.  Blair placed 4th in Silver in her 

rookie year racing Atomic Pumpkin. 

(Continued from page 6) 

By Andrea McGilvray, Editor of  Chapter 35 EAA newsletter and up-

side down IAC Pilot. 

The weather was low in Hondo but visibility was good and out of the  

Decathlon there is great forward visibility. So off to Llano I flew in 

the dependable Spurs, the Decathlon that I had purchased in July.    

So why the Spurs the Decathlon? 

Well, Lit’l Bit, the S1C Pitts decid-

ed to not wish to play and I am 

grateful that she tells me her prob-

lems. The fuel pump had failed and 

it was fixing to cause a fire so, she 

had to stay home.  The engine is a 

prior 1978 so the fuel pump had to 

be sent off to get rebuilt vs getting 

a replacement.  I had been practic-

ing almost every other day in her 

and was so looking forward in giv-

ing the boys a run for their money. 

Well this year they got off easy, but watch out next year!  2022 has 

lots in store for me when it comes to Akro.  I plan to be flying Lit’l 

Slipper, the S1S Pitts and plan to get good enough to compete at 

nationals.  I have a trick up my sleeve this winter and I may share it 

when the time comes, but it will hopefully get me to that next level 

for nationals in Salina KS Next fall. 

Spurs and I had not practiced much together so a shot of winning 

was slight and most likely not going to happen, but I have not seen 

my IAC friends and having fun is the big part of the competition.  

Short version, I received 3rd place.  

As of this writing the fuel pump for Lit’l Bit, has returned and will 

be installed this weekend. I will need 3 hands and there is only space 

for one hand.  It will be interesting. 

IAC Hammerfest worked out even though the weather was not as 

willing, but stubbornness wins!  Winds were at aprox 30mph!   

 I want to do a shout out and say THANK YOU to Doug and Chrissy 

Jenkins that do so much to make this contest happen.   
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Construction Books 

Woodworking project's for crafts 

persons 

I've had a lifelong passion for de-

signing and building wooden toys 

and models that express my  inter-

ests in aircraft, sailboats and sub-

marines, trucks, cars, road con-

struction machines and much more. 

I've self-published 

three volumes of 

wooden toy pro-

jects that I had 

written as sepa-

rate booklets 

through more 

than fifty years. 

Chuck Fisher sug-

gested putting an 

ad in the newsletter with a copy 

of my business cards so that 

Chapter members could have a 

look at my books on line. He 

mentioned that I might bring a 

copy of the three toy books for 

members to see and hold. 

My books were published by 

BookBaby, a self-publishing com-

pany that came at just the right 

time for me. My light-hearted business card shows an easy way 

to get to the website where all three volumes of my wooden toys 

are featured, and may be ordered. Simply Google: “BookBaby 

Humphries” The screen opens with a photo [ #1 ] of the front 

cover of the third volume, and provides a preview of both covers 

with photos of the projects in the book. You can scroll down on 

the same page to find Volumes 1 

and 2 are previewed as men-

tioned. 

The projects in these volumes 

are designed to be functional, 

working models. The sailboats 

[photo #2] must be pretty to 

look at and sail a straight 

course. They are balanced and 

ballasted so that if a gust of 

wind should knock one over in 

the middle of a pond, and may even wet the sails, 

the boats are self-righting, and will stand back up 

and continue sailing. Each of the sailboats is unsink-

able (filled with styrofoam). There are operating toy 

submarines [photo # 3] powered by strands of 

linked rubber bands. 

The toy airplanes are modeled after classic planes 

like the Gee Bee racers [photo #4] of the 1930s. 

There is a realistic WACO biplane [photo #5], dura-

ble enough for child's play and a fine shelf model 

otherwise. And yes, there is an almost indestructible 

toy biplane [photo #4] for the younger set that can be painted in col-

orful markings. The first volume includes a neat hangar for play and 

storage of the planes. 

Finally, I've included a few challenge projects like a Mack dump truck 

[photo #6] and an antique 1898 Aveling and Porter steamroller with 

spoked wheels, that are fun to make, and roll around. There's even a 

Noah's Ark rug 

boat with a 

deck house 

and a fold-up gang plank. 

Each toy project is described on its 

chapter title page with a photo of 

the finished object. Illustrated 

construction steps and dimen-

sioned, full-scale drawings lead 

the reader through each phase of 

the project. Most of the toys could 

be built with hand tools, but the 

use a band saw and other power 

tools will be appreciated. Not eve-

ry worshop has a wood lathe. But readers can envision 

simpler components commensurate with their skill 

level and the capability of their workshop. 

Let me invite you to come by the exhibit, and see these 

craft books on display.    

Simply Google: “BookBaby Humphries” to get your 

copy! Or call Jim Humphries, (210) 259-3367 

A Treasury of Wooden Toys by; Jim Humphries 

photo #4 

photo #2 

photo #1 

photo #5 

photo #3 

photo #6 
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Paid Advertising Through Sept 2021 

http://www.andersonaviationtx.com/home
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Photos from     more photos on eaa35.org and on page 21 (e-newsletter) 
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By: Stu “the Baghwan” Mosbey 

 In the fall of 1986, I had the good fortune to be assigned as the Di-

rector of Standardization and Evaluation (Stan/Eval) for Ninth Air 

Force, then under the command of LtGen Bill Kirk. Our duties in-

cluded formal inspections of the flying units assigned to 9th AF, Ac-

tive, Guard and Reserve. On this trip, our team traveled to Langley 

AFB to conduct our inspection and evaluation of the 1st TFW.  

As Friday rolled around, I deemed it a good idea to check out the 

Friday night activities at nearby NAS Oceana (this was in the “Top 

Gun” era of Naval Aviation). As several members of the team consid-

ered themselves to be God’s gift to both aviation and women, this 

adventure was much anticipated, to the point we booked Q rooms at 

Oceana, in anticipation of a great time! 

After much fun and frivolity in the O ‘club (it was allowed in that 

historical time), we gathered on Saturday morning to debrief the 

prior night’s activities. Turns out, we AF types were singularly un-

successful in any attempted amorous endeavors. “Why do you think 

this might be?” I queried the more handsome members of the team. 

“It’s obvious”, sez one of our more confident (and vain) team mem-

bers. “They all had leather jackets!” 

The following Tuesday, it was my duty to present the evaluation rat-

ing at the 9thAF staff meeting (the 1st Wing did fine) and at the end 

of Stand-Up, Gen Kirk asked if anybody had any ideas for 9thAF in-

puts into PROJECT WARRIOR. While the light bulb did come on 

over my head right then, I kept my mouth shut and told the General 

his Stan/Eval team would have something by the next week. 

I happened to know LtCol Buzz (the Great Buzay) Buzze had his 

father’s WWII A-2 jacket, so I had him dig it out and be prepared to 

wear it to show Gen Kirk (as an aside, Buzz Buzze and his old man 

had the only father-son midair, in F100’s at Homestead, that I am 

aware of). This particular jacket had a P-51 painted on the back with 

the logo, “Tokyo Express”. 

After a little more research, I found that mil-speced A-2s were availa-

ble through the Air Force Museum at Wright-Pat, so the following 

Tuesday, The Great Buzay models his Daddy’s jacket while I give my 

pitch for the 9AF entry into the PROJECT WARRIOR game. I sug-

gested Gen Kirk approve letting the Stan/Eval team wear the jacket 

(that we bought and paid for with our own money) on all our travels 

and do a formal survey as to the desirability of 9AF aircrew to buy 

and wear the leather jacket. To the everlasting credit of the team, we 

each ponied up the required $200.00 for a jacket, plus buying a 46 

XL for Gen Kirk. 

After our six-month wear test, we took our results back to Gen Kirk- 

over 95% positive, with 75% indicating their willingness to purchase 

their own jacket from the AF Museum (what a win-win for every-

body). I was laboring under the misapprehension that, since no tax-

payer money was involved, a change to AFR 35-10 was all that would 

be required to make this happen. 

Gen Kirk takes his jacket and my prototype which had a very large 

TAC patch on it to the spring 1987 Corona, where Gen Chain, the 

SAC commander thought that this was a great idea, but that they 

should be an issue item. That changed the dynamics! Next thing I 

know I’m working with the TAC Project Officer drafting proposals 

for a line item to be added to the budget for $5,000,000.00 just for 

the initial purchase. Enter Gen Havens who tells the Senate Armed 

Forces Committee that this may help Fighter Pilot retention! 

Arrrrgh. I actually talked to Senator Stevens who, thank God, still 

had his WWII issue A-2. He wasn’t really enamored about spending 

the money, but wanted to make it happen, anyway. 

Now begins the acquisition process. The AF wanted the first jackets 

delivered in time for the 40th birthday of the AF in sept, 1987. The 

company who won the initial contract was able to produce only a 

limited number by this deadline, so each wing got a couple to give 

out on the birthday, with the rest to follow throughout 1988. Enter 

Company #2, who contested the award on the grounds that the goat-

skins used came from the embargoed country of Iran. Company #2 

won, but they didn’t have enough goat skins either, so all of you who 

had a jacket issued in 1988 be aware that you are wearing Nigerian 

goatskin! 

Much has been made about pockets and fit on the original issue 

jackets. They were manufactured to the original 1941 specs, as ap-

proved by Gen Hap Arnold, who is quoted as saying, re the pockets 

“I don’t want my pilots looking like a bunch of truck-driving thugs, 

standing around with their hand stuck in their pockets” 

The AF safety center got involved by saying the jackets had not been 

tested for fire retarding qualities, ergo could not be worn in flight. 

They relented when it was pointed out that they worked just fine 

over Ploesti and Schweinfurt. 

So here we are, 30 years after the reintroduction, having the jackets, 

(with a couple of mods) now being issued 5 times as long as the orig-

inal (1941-1947). Maybe it’s here to stay and we can compete on an 

equal footing with our Navy brethren! 

That’s my story and I’m sticking to it! 

Stu “the Baghwan” Mosbey 

 

 

RESURRECTION, HOW THE A-2 JACKET CAME BACK TO LIFE 
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You Can Skydive! 

Skydive Castroville 
Skydive only 15 minutes from San Antonio 

Aerobatic Aircraft Owners: 

Skydiving Castroville provides ex-
perienced, professional parachute 
rigging and maintenance. 

The Master Riggers have a full ser-
vice rigging loft right here in 
Castroville! 

When is the last time yours was 
professionally serviced?  

Give us a call.   

Your life could depend on it! 

 

 

Castroville Municipal Airport 
10527 Airport Rd. 
Castroville TX. 78009  
Phone/Text: (830) 444-5003 
Email:  
SkydiveCastroville@gmail.com 
https://skydivecastroville.com/ 

Paid Thru May 2022  

 
Ad valid until August 2022 

http://barioaviationservices.com/ 

https://skydivecastroville.com/
https://skydivecastroville.com/
http://barioaviationservices.com/
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EAA 35 Veterans 

To post a classified—contact the editor at  
eaa35news@gmail.com 
 

• You must be an EAA Chapter 35 member.   

• Ads are FREE and will run for 3 Months from the last date you re-verify that 

the item is still for sale.    
• PLEASE Notify me when your item sells!!   

• You must contact the editor by e-mail or phone to extend 
your ad beyond the expiration date 

NEW MEMBERS! By Ron O’Dea 

FOR SALE. Mini-IMP Mod project. Must sell for health reasons. 

80%+ finished, all components to complete, clear canopy, HAPI VW 

engine 60 HP, all components for Molt Taylor’s design drive train, 

Maple prop, fixed gear, all digital instruments. $12K. Also 20’ custom 

trailer, and IFly 740 GPS, w/ up-to-date USA charts. Serious inquir-

ies only. Bob Hieronymus, 830-456-8841. Ad Expires Nov 2021 

Welcome!  

1. Bill and Vickie Tabor, Bill and Vikie are from Mico, TX where Bill 

is a CPA. Bill spent 34 years in the USAF and is a CFI. He owns a 

PA28 and a C-172.  You may contact Bill at: brtaborjr@gmail.com 

2.  Clint and Marisol Chancellor, The Chancellor's live in Live Oak, 

TX where Clint is a software developer.  You may contact Clint at: 

Clint.Chancellor@gmail.com 

3.  Phalo and Sunee Henandez, Phalo and Sunee are from Converse, 

TX where he is retired military.  You may contact Phalo at:  wild-

man5378@yahoo.com 

4.  Dean and Marilyn Doolittle, The Doolittle's are from Bandera 

where he is retired. Dean is building an RV-9 and owns and flys a  

Grumman Cheetah.  You may contact Dean at: dmdoolit-

tle@swbell.net.  (Also, Dean is looking for hangar space for the 

Cheetah!) 

5. Dale and Renate Mabry, The Mabry's are from San Antonio where 

Dale owns "Chester's Hamburgers" ! Also he is building a Skybolt 

that is 80% complete and owns and flys a Cessna 120.  You may con-

tact Dale at: cburger5@flash.net 

FOR SALE: 
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OCTOBER MYSTERY PLANE REVEALED!                         DOUG APSEY 

Congratulations to Charlie Brame for correctly identifying 

the October Mystery airplane as the ATL-98 Carvair.  The ATL-98’s 

were actually Douglas DC-4’s and C-54’s that were converted in the 

UK by Aviation Traders Limited (ATL) to carry passengers and auto-

mobiles.  The name “Carvair” was a derivative of car-via-air.”  The 

prototype first flew on 21 June, 

1961.   

It seems hard to be-

lieve that there was a time 

when folks from the UK would 

have their vehicles flown across 

the English Channel so they 

could tour Europe.  Two British 

air carriers, British Air Ferries 

(BAF) and Channel Air Bridge 

provided that service in the mid

-1950’s until the mid-1960’s.   

As the major airlines 

began converting to jet aircraft, surplus piston powered aircraft such 

as the DC-4 became plentiful and affordable. British airline entrepre-

neur Freddie Lakers took advantage of this opportunity and came up 

with the idea of modifying surplus DC-4’s into “air ferries” to replace 

the aging Bristol 170 Freighters that were being used for that purpose 

at the time.  They were used to ferry cars and passengers across the 

English Channel until, in the mid 1960’s, roll-on, roll-off car ferries 

that could carry far more vehicles and passengers and were much 

more economical replaced the air ferries for the cross-channel trips.   

The ATL conversion consisted of lengthening the DC-4 fuse-

lage by eight feet and raising the flight deck above the cargo bay to 

allow for a side-ways opening nose door for easy loading of automo-

biles.  The only other major modification was an enlarged tail.  The 

remainder of the airframe was basically unchanged including the 

four original 1,350 hp, fourteen cylinder Pratt & Whitney R-2000 

Twin Wasp engines.  Top speed of the ATL-98 was 250 mph and it 

had a range of up to 2300 miles.  It could carry 19,335 lbs of cargo. 

A total of twenty-one DC-4’s/C-54’s were converted to Car-

vairs by ATL between 1961 and 1968.  Eight of the original twenty-one 

Carvairs were destroyed in crashes with the latest one occurring in 

2007 in McGrath, Alaska.  Today it appears that only two ATL-98’s 

remain.   

N89FA started out as a C-54B that was delivered to the US 

government as s/n 44-9023 in January of 1945 then released as sur-

plus in November of that same year.  It ended up back with Douglas 

Aircraft who sold it in 1946 to Western Airlines.  In 1956 it was sold 

to a company in Mexico and from there went to Panama and Bolivia 

before it was purchased by ATL 1962 to became the ninth airframe 

converted to an ATL-98 Carvair.  It was then sold to BAF in 1963 

where “Fat Anne” as it was called served as a cross-channel air ferry 

until it was sold to a US company, Falcon Airways, in 1979.  Falcon 

Airways went under and N89FA sat for twelve years before being 

refurbished and made airworthy in 1998.  After changing hands sev-

eral times, it was purchased in 2003 by Gator Global Flying Service in 

Gainesville, Texas.  In 2005, Fat Anne 

made history when it was used at the 

World Freefall Convention in 

Rantoul, IL, dropping 80 jumpers on 

each flight and setting a record for 

the largest number of people to ever 

fly in a Carvair.  It was sold to South 

Africa Air Lease in 2012 but may still 

be sitting at the Gainesville Airport.   

Those of you who are James Bond 

fans may recall seeing bad guy Auric 

Goldfinger’s Rolls Royce Phantom III 

being loaded onto a Carvair in the 

1964 Bond movie “Goldfinger.”   

Sources for this article include: 

www.en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Aviation_Traders_Carvair  
www.youtube.com/watch?v=GJcXJG9LRhI (Provides a nice history of 
air ferries and the Carvair) 
www.cnn.com/travel/article/aviation-traders-carvair-plane-

cmd/index.html   www.key.aero.com 

Because there is not much information to write about for either 

of these two airplanes, I decided to give you two mystery air-

planes this month.  Who will be the first to email me at 

dapsey@satx.rr.com with the following information about our 

November mystery airplanes? 

 
1. What is the designation/name of each airplane? 

2. What aircraft manufacturer built them? 

3. What year did they first fly? 

4. How many of each were built? 

NAME THE PLANE     DOUG APSEY 

www.cnn.com 

http://www.en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Aviation_Traders_Carvair
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GJcXJG9LRhI
http://www.cnn.com/travel/article/aviation-traders-carvair-plane-cmd/index.html
http://www.cnn.com/travel/article/aviation-traders-carvair-plane-cmd/index.html
mailto:dapsey@satx.rr.com
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CHAPTER CALENDAR  — CONTACT EAA35VP@GMAIL.COM  - PROGRAMS ARE TENTATIVE AND SUBJECT TO CHANGE! 

2021 
  EAA Chapter 35 Activities Calendar 

NOVEMBER 13  

11:30 Annual Membership Meeting and Chili Cookoff 

  19 6:00 pm VMC Club (see FAA Wings page and e-mail) 

7:30 Movie night 

DECEMBER 11 CHRISTMAS PARTY -  
11:00 Social Hour; 12:00 Lunch (Catered—see newsletter for details) 
Gift Exchange to follow (~$15 target for gifts but that’s up to you!  See newsletter for more details) 

  17 6:00 pm VMC Club (see FAA Wings page and e-mail)  

7:30 pm Movie Night  

Gone West: Joe Killough 

Chapter 35 and the San Geronimo community recently bid farewell to Joe Killough as he flew west.   

Joe was a great friend for all of us.  The proprietor of “Joes Bar and Grill” in his hangar, he was the social director for our Airpark for a long 

time.   

A few years back I had a wild notion to buy an airplane.  A biplane with an open cockpit.  It would need a home in a hangar, and through 

that plane I met Joe.  I drove way out in the country (at the time) to a little airfield.  I was met by a loving yellow lab who greeted me as an 

old friend.   She brought with her, her best friend – Joe.   

Over the next several wonderful years, Friday nights and many afternoons were spent in Joe’s hangar, “Joe’s Bar and Grill” to most of us.  

The evening breeze and Texas stars shone over the clacking of dominoes or occasional exclamations of the ladies as they played games.  

Joe, and many of us would enjoy a beverage or two as we solved the problems of the world.   

Joe was wise….and he knew things…. 

Joe was proud of his military service, his service to a nation in civilian clothes, and of his very heritage as a Texan and an American.  He 

had red, white and blue blood.  And he made us proud too.   

He shared a few of his experiences with us, fellow veterans, that he told me he had never been willing to share before.  He told of his role 

as a Military Advisor in Vietnam and his most frightening moment staring down the muzzle of North Korean weapon.  He played a role in 

repatriating American POW’s.  Joe was there.   

But mostly I remember how incredibly strong his partnership with Diana was.  They were a force of nature together, able to bring together 

an entire community in their virtual living room.  With them we were at home.  Joe spoke of her family with pride, and he awaited her 

calls regularly.  He’d joke that his kitchen pass had expired.  But he and she were connected…every second of every day.  They were devot-

ed to each other.  It showed.  They were each other’s best friend.   

Joe was a pilot too.  As he developed some infirmities Joe retired from flying.  But we did go flying on his 90th Birthday.  I stole him and I 

apologize to his family for making him late to his party.  He piloted the plane as an experienced pilot would, and we did a few donuts over 

his amazing home atop the hill.  That day lives as one of my fondest memories.   

Joe was a lot of things to a lot of people.  With a mind sharp as a tack and the whit of a rapier, he was wise.  He was absolutely devoted to 

his family, and he was the center of the community for us pilots.   

To so many of us he was a father-figure, colleague, neighbor, advisor, counselor…He was our friend.   

Clear Skies and Tailwinds always Joe.   

GONE WEST 
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EAA Chapter 35 Leadership 

The FINE PRINT:  Please note that, as always, in the past, present, or future, any communication issued by the Experimental Aircraft Association Chapter 35, regardless of form, for-

mat, and/or media used, which includes, but it not limited to this newsletter and audio/video recordings, any digital formats including any EAA Chapter 35 website, is presented solely 

for the purpose of providing a clearinghouse of ideas, opinions, and personal accounts. Anyone using the aforementioned does so at their own risk. Therefore, no responsibility or liabil-

ity is expressed or implied and you are without recourse to anyone. Any event announced and/or listed herein is done as a matter of information only and does not constitute approval, 

control, involvement, sponsorship or direction or any event local or otherwise.  

Officers       

President Darren Medlin              210-875-9971 president@eaa35.org 

Vice President Chuck Fisher 210-878-5561 vicepresident@eaa35.org 

Secretary Paul Wurster (530) 933-8264  secretary@eaa35.org 

Treasurer Dee Brame 210-493-5512 treasurer@eaa35.org 

    

Board of Directors       

Past Presidents Nelson Amen (2012-2014) 210-834-1991 nelson.p.amen@gmail.com 

Past Presidents     

Past Presidents     

Member At Large Ron O’Dea 210-488-5088  r2av8r@gmail.com 

Member At Large Brian Goode 727-709-1159                 ladybgoode@msn.com 

Member At Large Andrea McGilvray 210-413-7392  cowgirlcapital@att.net 

Member At Large (en lieu of PP) Kris Kelly 210-621-5405  krisikekelly@att.net 

Member At Large (en lieu of PP) Jane Kellogg 580-421-5998 jkellogg@kelloggllc.com 

    

Chairpersons       

Facilities Darren Medlin              210-875-9971 facility@EAA35.org 

Newsletter Publisher Chuck Fisher 210-878-5561   eaa35newspublisher@gmail.com 

Newsletter Editor Andrea McGilvray 210-413-7392   eaa35news@gmail.com 

Air Academy Maarten Versteeg (210)859-1803 maarten.versteeg@sbcglobal.net 

VMC Matt Van DeWalle  eaa35vmcclub@gmail.com 

Scholarship Coordinator Frank Covington 254-707-1429 eaa35scholarship@gmail.com 

Young Eagles Rebecca Southard  507-210-0504 youngeagles@eaa35.org  

Groundskeeping  VACANT—Need a volunteer!    

Tool Crib/Hangar Lew Mason 210-688-9072  lewnan@sbcglobal.net 

History and Archives Jeanette Hunt      210-688-9264 janet3679@aol.com 

Public Affairs Jose Garcia 915-203-1361 eaa35pr@gmail.com 

Membership Ron O’Dea 210-488-5088 members@eaa35.org 

Webmaster Ian Heritch  210-421-1295 webmaster@gmail.com 

Safety Officer Ron O’Dea 210-488-5088  r2av8r@gmail.com 

Country Store Richard Vinas 210-912-1699 vinas@sbcglobal.net 

Builder's Coordinator Kris “IKE” Kelly  210-621-5405  krisikekelly@att.net  

    

Flight Advisors       

Flight Advisors RB ‘Doc’ Hecker 210-391-1072  tcflyingdoc@yahoo.com 

Flight Advisors Mark Julicher 210-382-0840  mjulicher@earthlink.net 

Flight Advisors Ron O’Dea 210-488-5088   r2av8r@gmail.com 

        

Technical Counselors       

Technical Counselors RB ‘Doc’ Hecker 210-391-1072  tcflyingdoc@yahoo.com 

Technical Counselors Mark Julicher 210-382-0840 mjulicher@earthlink.net 

Technical Counselors Nick Leonard 830-765-7481  ohlson38@gmail.com 

Technical Counselors Lew Mason 210-688-9072  lewnan@sbcglobal.net 

Technical Counsellor Steve Formhalls 210-289-3984  sf3543@sbcglobal.net  

about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
mailto:maarten.versteeg@sbcglobal.net
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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Paid Thru Apr 2022 

Paid Thru August 2022 

Paid Thru Sept 2022 

Paid Thru August 2022 

Paid Thru Sept 2021 

Pd Thru Dec 2021 

Paid Thru Aug 2022 

Paid Thru Aug 2022 

http://www.davidbakerart.com/
https://www.cowboycapitalrealty.com/
https://sa-ame.com/
http://www.saboeavmed.com/
https://sa-ame.com/
http://www.thepilotshoppe.com/
http://www.gunshack.com/
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By the time the August meeting rolls around, a few 

more people will be wearing bona fide Chapter 35 

shirts!  The year is flying by (no pun intended) and 

there are still plenty of products for wearing around, 

protecting your clothes while you are cooking, pro-

tecting and cleaning your airplane, and impressing 

your non-flying friends.  The July meeting was great 

fun and by now, many of you are at or have just re-

turned from Airventure 2021.  There are only a few 

days left before the August meeting, so come pre-

pared for fun and fellowship.  And as always, let me 

know if you have any ideas for products you think 

we might put in the Country Store that would be in 

demand by the members of the Chapter.  See you all 

soon!   

Rick Vinas 

By RICHARD VINAS 

TEXAS FLAG POLO SHIRTS Sold Out - 

If you want one, let me know! 

$39.00 

      

TEXAS FLAG FISHING SHIRT One Medium- Men’s $46.00 

YELLOW POLO SHIRTS One Small $31.00 

  One Medium   

YELLOW FISHING SHIRT ONE Small Men’s $40.00 

KHAKI FISHING SHIRTS ONE MEDIUM   

  ONE LARGE   

TEXAS FLAG APRONS 3 left $26.00 

      

Additional Items available     

BASEBALL CAPS (with logo) SIX NEW ONES $12.00 

CHAPTER 35 DUFFLE BAGS Only 2 left $31.00 

COFFEE MUGS EIGHT $7.00 

REMOVE BEFORE FLIGHT KEY TAGS Plenty $5.00 

KOOZIES Plenty $4.00 

BUMBER STICKERS, DECALS AND PATCHES Lots of them $1.00 - 
$3.00 

ALUMINUM WHEEL CHOCKS 3 Double sets $40.00 

WASH WAX PRODUCTS Limited supply $8.00 & up 

These “Scrubbers” are 

great for de-bugging the 

leading edges of your 

wings. 
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     Paste Address Label Here 

Ron O'Dea, Membership Chairman 

15464 FM 471 W., #14 

San Antonio, TX 78253 

Runway 35—The Official Newsletter of EAA Chapter 35, San Antonio, Texas  

www.eaa35.org & www.facebook.com/eaa35/  

EAA Chapter 35 is part of the worldwide network of EAA chapters. EAA embodies the spirit of aviation through the 

world's most engaged community of aviation enthusiasts. EAA's 170,000 plus members enjoy the fun and camaraderie 

of sharing their passion for flying, building and restoring recreational aircraft.  Our clubhouse and building facilities are 

located at San Geronimo Airpark (8T8) located off FM 471 (Culebra Rd) West of San Antonio.   

For over 60 years Chapter 35 has represented aviators of creativity who share a passion for flying.  Come join us! 

Click Here for Link to 8T8 on AirNav.com 

 

NEXT EVENT 

November 13 

Chapter 35 Clubhouse 

8T8 (San Geronimo Airpark) 

https://www.facebook.com/eaa35/
http://www.airnav.com/airport/8T8
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THE EAA CHAPTER 35 COUNTRY STORE 
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